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Mr. Stephen Williams called the meeting to order and asked the Committee to introduce themselves to the audience and participants who joined via conference call.  

Mr. Williams asked the Committee to vote on approval of the August 9th PHFPC meeting minutes. Dr. McGaha made a motion to accept as is, and Ms. Victoria Yeatts seconded.

Third Party Payor – Mr. Williams advised that he received a letter back from Dr. Lakey asking the Committee to work with Mr. David Gruber on this issue.  Mr. Williams asked the Committee if there is anyone that would like to work with DSHS to move forward on the 3rd party payor issue.  Monica Gamez, with DSHS Immunizations Branch said she is working to get on the HHSC agenda, and she will get the word out about the meetings to see if someone on the Committee would like to join.  Mr. Williams will email Monica about getting an exemption like we have for TB for immunizations.  The request will ask that health departments that are governmental entities be given special consideration because of the nature of what they do. The first step is to schedule a conference call with Ms. Gamez, Dr. McCullough, Dr. McGaha, Dr. Guidry and Mr. Williams. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Syndromic Surveillance - One of the functions in TALHO operations was IT and the role that it played with health departments for support.  The City of Houston Health Department was a LHD that would have been impacted if that operation had shut down. Mr. Williams determined that we needed to figure out how to continue operations.  Initially, it was agreed upon that the City of Houston would take over the operations and they provided a budget for six months.  Since then, they have identified the need to figure out how to get on the same page as the state.  After several conversations with Mr. Gruber, Mr. Williams put forth a recommendation to the Committee to do the following: Establish a statewide syndromic surveillance network to provide local health departments the ability to assess outbreak risks, respond to public health emergencies, and use data to inform public health strategies and interventions.  The network will be funded by the state and governed by state and local health department representatives through a governing council.  The governing council will provide guidance regarding structure, operational parameters, and future direction of the statewide syndromic surveillance network.  The statewide network will consist of hubs covering geographic regions.  The hubs will transfer data to individual LHDs.  This approach leverages the resources that are available to participating LHDs.  The structure of the network and governing council should be initially defined by a workgroup composed of state and local health department representatives.  Mr. Gruber confirmed he is in full agreement.  He said he believes the state should have a consensus on what the syndromic surveillance efforts should be.  We need to make this useable data for all.  That requires all parties to agree. Recognizing there has been much work done, particularly in Tarrant Co, we want to make sure those who have been involved are included in this.  The goal would be to come up with a plan for moving ahead by the end of the calendar year. The idea would be to move quickly into implementation.  Mr. Williams clarified that he is specifically talking about syndromic surveillance.  When you look closer at the system you find out that certain characteristics lead you a certain direction.  The governance structure should have representatives from state health department and local health departments of various sizes. The recommendation proposes forming a workgroup to give greater definition to scope and duties of governance council; determine appropriate applications, such as RODS, BIOSENSE, ESSENSE, that should be used within the statewide network; provide formal assessment of the current network infrastructure and recommendations to integrate the current infrastructure with the statewide network to the developed; determine optimal number of hubs required; and develop standard operating procedures for data collection, ownership, due diligence of investigational methods, and transfer of data to corresponding LHDs/HSRs.  Mr. Williams said that this relates to the Committee, because the charge is to look at core functions of LHDs.  Ms. Lou Brewer said she thought we already had an advisory group, so she would like clarification on the difference.  Mr. Williams said this group would look at principles and practices around surveillance as a part of LHDs.  Mr. Gruber said we should get the charter from that group that Bruce Clements convened, and that group was probably centered around emergency preparedness. Dr. Umair Shah commended the author of the paper and Mr. Gruber for what they have indicated would be the support willing to provide.  Harris County is an interesting enigma.  What they have done is on the sidelines.  Probably many LHDs are in that boat.  We need a way to find a systematic approach for syndromic surveillance.  Although Harris County has been hesitant, this seems like a great opportunity to have a systems approach and to have a framework.  He supports the partnership to support this.  The framework is going to be very important and there are many details to be dealt with.  Dr. Huang said there is an infrastructure that they have been able to use with emergency medicine physicians.   There is much potential, but his concern is that as we try to build a statewide system, we build on what is already established.  Make sure we do not step backwards on agreements that are already in place.  Dr. Burton observed that in order to do prevention, public health needs data.  Syndromic surveillance is timely data, and it is easy to understand.  It is helpful in forming policy at the local level.  Dr. McCullough said the governance workgroup is important.  Ms. Yeatts asked Dr. Burton if he was able to use this system during the measles outbreak.  He said that they do not have the system up and running.  Dr. Huang said during the last legislative session there was interest in a suicide registry, and some proposed using syndromic surveillance to look at that.  It was interesting to see the potential to broaden that to collect failed suicide attempts, poisoning, suicidal ideation, etc. Dr. Huang said he would be happy to be on the workgroup.  Dr. Shah said the recommendations are on point, and he supports them.  The piece he would add is the question around personnel for disease response and implementation.  Any system is only as good as the people.  We need to ensure that by enhancing robustness of public health disease surveillance system that we also enhance the personnel required. Mr. Williams said he will add that because that was also Mr. Gruber's idea.  Tracking down the information is key, so trained capable staff is critical.  Dr. McGaha asked who the hubs/collection sites are now, and Mr. Williams advised that they are Tarrant County and the former TALHO system.  Mr. Gruber said there were less than ten health departments involved in one way or another, so it is a small effort.  Mr. Wesley McNeely said there are other systems out there.  For example Red Bat, but it might be going away.  Dr. Burton said he would like to amend his earlier comments.  He said this will fit in nicely with the new collective decision making process at DSHS.  Dr. McCullough motioned to move forward with the recommendation in the whitepaper with the addition of Dr. Shah’s suggestion about personnel.  Dr. McGaha seconded.  Motion passed.  Dr.Burdine, Dr. Shah, Ms. Brewer, Dr. Gaul, Mr. Williams, Chris Taylor, Dr. Huang, Ms. Yeatts and Dr. Arafat will be on the workgroup.  Mr. Williams will facilitate and Mr. Gruber will get approximately three people from the state.  

TB Program Update and Funding Formula AAR - Mr. Felipe Rocha reported that there are seventeen new LHDs with the new funding formula.  The program put out the call to sixty-two LHDs and got thirty-six letters of interest.  Thirty-one were funded. Mr. Rocha reported that he will report out on the process, as requested by the Committee. Things that worked well were that most thought representation on workgroup was inclusive.  There was also a strong facilitation component. Completing changes in two meetings was great.  Willingness of representatives to make decisions was key.  There was also good communication.  The regional offices sat down with LHDs to review feasibility.  A workplan was created that outlined service delivery criteria, and it was modeled after the Immunizations Program.  Barriers or challenges were that original statistics had an error that was eventually corrected.  Difficulty in budget loading and lack of time to work with LHDs because of the short turn around were also noted as challenges.  Getting all of the necessary approvals was a barrier in communicating with LHDs due to short turn around time.  Dr. McGaha said the process went from planning to implementation very quickly, and hopefully that can be emulated in other programs. Mr. Williams said that the fact that we based the workplan on the 10 EPHS is innovative. Dr. McCullough added it was a successful project and the program did well.

CMPS–Due to audio difficulties, this agenda item was postponed until the next meeting.

STD Program Update and Funding Formula Discussion
Mr. Rocha introduced Shelly Lucas as the HIV/STD Prevention and Care Branch Manager and Tammy Foskey as public health follow up manager.  Mr. Rocha said STD is probably one of the smallest grants we get from the Feds.  There is only six or seven million and sixty-seven percent goes to LHDs.  As with TB, no CBOs are funded through these dollars.  They are to be used for prevention and hiring Disease Intervention Specialists to do public health follow up and education.  They are not to be used for clinical services. Dr. McCullough asked where the funding for medications comes from.  Ms. Foskey advised that the funding for medication is state funds.  Only about $250,000 dollars a year are used for medications for the reportable STDs.  Funding has typically been awarded on morbidity and caseload. Ms. Foskey said it is difficult to have a one DIS program.  Similar to TB, CDC looks at morbidity, priority cases, and we just do not have the capacity or resources to work them all, so we have to prioritize.  Eight LHDs are funded with 4 million of federal funds and $1 million in HIV set aside.  Dr. McGaha asked if it would be possible to look at that, because there are needs in other areas.  There are not a lot of cases but part of that is because the data is not kept.  Mr. Rocha said that regions are also funded, so we have to look at that, and keep in mind that this pot of money is smaller than even TB.   Ms. Kreidler said that based on history, Dallas County is doing Wichita Falls/Wichita County’s DIS services, and that model is not effective. The travel time is a huge barrier.  Ms. Yeatts said that in the past, Dallas County provided medications for City of Garland residents. The patient could come to Garland Health Dept. to get treated and counseled.  This is no longer going on, and she is not sure who is providing these services, currently.  Dr. Shah said it seems there have been a lot of changes over the last few years.  There may be a lack of understanding of the current system and methodology.  When there is a data free zone it is hard for LHDs to come up with the strategy. Is there a way for the data to be more readily shareable so that we can make some strategic policy?  Mr. Killingsworth said the only thing DSHS pays for at his clinic is the lab testing.  The LHD covers the staff.  Mr. Rocha said we can entertain putting a group together to look at this funding source.  There are going to be federal mandates we have to follow.  Dr. McCullough said it is time to look at the formula.  Dr. McCullough made a motion to explore a funding formula and look at a definition of what constitutes a quality STD program and look at transfer of information that would be useful in helping LHDs plan a strategy around STD. Ms. Yeatts seconded.  Dr. Burton said it scares him when taking a very small amount of funding and spreading it among more LHDs. Glenna will follow up with Mr. Rocha on next steps.  Dr. McGaha said if it is realized there is not enough money, then we would have data to present during the next legislative session.  

Immunizations Program Update and Funding Formula Discussion
Dr. Saroj Rai advised that for the Immunization Program funding formula, there are currently contracts with fifty LHDs.  There is $15.6 million and that is a combo of state and federal funds.  This formula was developed in 2010 and the three factors were: 1)Baseline ($104,000); 2)Dollar amount associated with population density; and 3)Active TVFC providers in the area.  Mr. Williams said a big difference is the amount of funding available and that a baseline is allocated.  For FY ’14 level funding will be awarded.  Currently the formula has not been implemented.  Ms. Gamez said it was originally developed to determine which locals were underfunded and which were overfunded.  If any were underfunded, they were bumped up.  Ms. Yeatts asked what happens if a LHD does not use their funding year after year.  Ms. Gamez said that if you lapse 5%, your funding can be reduced the following year.  That has not been implemented yet.  Depending on how many LHDs are interested in contracting, then they would have to look at the formula and decide whether or not to reduce the overfunded LHDS to make room for additional contractors.  Dr. Shah said one challenge they had in Harris County was that there are very specific stipulations written into the contract that they could not fulfill.  As the committee looks at this, we need to figure out a way to find a balance between what is written in the contract manual and what happens operationally.  The increase in requirements was not balanced with the funding available.  We have to be able to sustain at small, medium and large size health departmental program and serve the level of capabilities rather than episodic up and down.  Ms. Gamez said the funding is a blend.  The federal dollars do not support service delivery, only population-based services. Because of that, we have blended in some GR dollars to have the service delivery.  Mr. Williams suggested he and Dr. Shah talk with Mr. Gruber, and that they might need to bring more specifics on how to add cooperative agreement verbiage.  Mr. Resendez will also participate. Ms. Yeatts said that at her health department, sixty-two percent paid out of pocket for immunizations, and twenty-five percent were billed to insurance last fiscal year.  

LHD Survey Policy Implications  - Discussion was postponed until next meeting due to lack of information gathered and missing two key Committee members. 

Planning For Next Annual Report
Glenna and Michele Austin will start the draft.  Also add accomplishments section. 

Stakeholder Comments 
Mr. Williams acknowledged and read the letter from Texas Medical Association (TMA).
TMA supported the establishment of the Committee.  They believe further definition in our public health framework could lead to a greater understanding and engagement among physicians and the public on the role and condition of public health in their communities. Physicians have partnered with public health on many important activities, and they are renewing their efforts to strengthen the relationship between public health and medicine. They are taking steps to reestablish their role in providing a venue for continuing medical education opportunities for public health authorities. 
They thanked the Committee for their service to Texas and welcome the opportunity to work with the Committee in the year ahead to improve the collaboration between medicine and public health. TMA will join the Committee in any efforts to strengthen the public’s health in Texas. (Full letter available upon request.)

Mr. Williams advised that there was discussion during the previous day’s meeting of the Texas Local Public Health Directors Coalition and shared a handout.  It deals with looking at the services of a health department.  Mr. Williams will talk with Mr. Gruber about this.

KenBost submitted a document listing issues he has with the CMPS.  Glenna will share that document with Patty Melchior so she can address them. 

Items for Next Agenda
LHD Survey Analysis Policy Implications
Syndromic Surveillance
CMPS
Annual Report

Future Meeting Dates
December 12 - work with Ms. Kreidler on what time to start at 1 or 2.  






